BOROUGH OF AVALON PLANNING/ZONING BOARD
Minutes of Work Session/Regular Meeting of November 24, 2014

Members Present:
Sharon Cooper 

David Ellenberg 
James Fleischmann 
Neil Hensel 




David Knoche


James Lutz

Thomas McCullough 




Brian Reynolds 




Susan Rhoads
Members Absent:
Sam Beddia

Michele Petrucci
Beth Tipping
Chairman Hensel called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Board in the Pledge of Allegiance.  After a roll call of members, Chairman Hensel recited the Open Public Meetings Act Statement. 
The Board first considered the minutes of the October 28, 2014.  A motion was made to approve the minutes by Mr. Lutz, seconded by Dr. Reynolds, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.

The Board then considered Resolution PZ#14-08, application of Mary C. Bianco, for minor subdivision approval to realign lot lines to create three fully conforming building lots at property commonly known as 251 26th Street and 279 26th Street.  A motion was made to approve by Ms. Rhoads, seconded by Dr. Reynolds, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.

The Board then considered Special Resolution PZ#14-G, the appointment of professionals for the Planning/Zoning Board calendar year of 2015.  A motion was made to approve the Special Resolution appointing Jennifer Dowe as Board Secretary, Joseph Maffei as Board Engineer and Professional Planner, and Dean R. Marcolongo, Esquire as Board Solicitor.  A motion was made by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Ms. Rhoads, with all members voting in the affirmative.

Chairman Hensel noted that the 2015 special resolution did not appoint a special planner for COAH matters since our prior COAH planner, Kendra Lelie had relocated to South Carolina.  Chairman Hensel advised that the Board Secretary had received a resume from a Michael Sullivan, a professional planner with Ms. Lelie’s former firm, expressing interest in the position.  Chairman Hensel requested that Jennifer Dowe distribute Mr. Sullivan’s resume to the Board for consideration during the next month.  Mr. Ellenberg advised that he had recently been to the League of Municipalities meeting and attended a seminar on COAH.  He advised that unless each municipality can come up with appropriate regulations, it is anticipated that the New Jersey Supreme Court will eventually rule on the matter again.  It is anticipated that this will take approximately eighteen months.

Chairman Hensel then called Application PZ#13-10, Dilbet, Inc., doing business as the Windrift Hotel Resort applying for amended preliminary and final site plan approval together with waivers of submission elements to install a retractable awning at a second floor deck at property located at Block 79.03, Lot 2 on the Municipal Tax Map of the Borough of Avalon commonly known as 105 80th Street, Avalon, New Jersey.  William R. Serber, Esquire of the law office of Serber Konschak, LLP appeared on behalf of the application and explained the nature of the application to the Board.

Gerald Blackman, Jr., a professional planner with OSK Design Partners, PA, Collingswood, New Jersey appeared, was sworn and testified on behalf of the application from the site plan consisting of one sheet labeled A-13 dated September 18, 2014 and last revised October 7, 2014.  Mr. Blackman testified that on the easterly side of the building adjacent to the beach there is a second floor deck with no roof that has been used for outdoor dining.  The applicant proposes to construct a retractable five unit fabric awning over this deck to be used in conjunction with clear plastic side panels.  The goal is to protect the deck during inclement weather or during very hot weather.  Mr. Blackman testified that there will be no further encroachment into the yard setbacks as the awnings and side panels will be within the guardrail.  

Mr. Blackman testified that there is currently an outdoor fire pit on this deck; however, the applicant intends to install a safety device which will turn off the gas to the fire pit any time the awning is extended.  He testified that the awning is approximately 9 ft above the fire pit.  As further protection, this area will also be protected by a sprinkler system attached to the southerly wall of the deck.  Mr. Serber stated that the proposed development had been reviewed by the fire chief and his letter with comments was attached to the application.  
Upon questioning from the Board, Mr. Blackman testified that the awning will be of a Class A fabric which has the highest fire retardant rating.  He testified that the awning itself can withstand 115 mph winds.  He further stated that the framing for the awnings will remain when the awning is closed.  Mr. Blackman further stated that there is no additional lot coverage or required additional parking since the deck was already counted for lot coverage and parking calculations.  

Peter Compare, the general manager of the Windrift Resort Hotel, appeared, was sworn and testified on behalf of the application.  He testified that he anticipates that the awning will be closed 99% of the time and will be opened only for inclement weather, extremely hot sunny days or during the shoulder season for large gatherings such as weddings.  He further testified that his entire staff will be trained on the awning and fire pit safety procedures and it is anticipated that there will only be one switch which opens the awning and turns off the fire pit.  Joseph Maffei, Board Engineer, testified from his review memorandum that there are no bulk standard changes and, therefore, there is no change in lot coverage or parking requirements.  

The matter was open to the public at which time no member of the public came forward to testify.

Thereafter, Chairman Hensel polled the Board regarding the proposed development.  The Board found that the proposal is a professional design and aesthetically pleasing and, as such, it would be a benefit to the resort and to the community.  The Board found that the waiver requests including a landscaping plan, lighting plan, soil borings and environmental plan were unnecessary and these submission elements could be waived.  The Board took particular note of the fact that the fire chief had approved the plan and that sufficient safety mechanisms had been considered and would be installed.  A motion was made to approve the application for amended site plan approval and waivers to install the retractable awning system with the condition that the applicant comply with Mr. Maffei’s report of November 12, 2014 and that the applicant cannot permanently enclose this deck without returning to the Board by Mr. McCullough, seconded by Dr. Reynolds, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.
Chairman Hensel then called Application PZ#14-05, the application of Marlon and Lisa Keller, for minor subdivision approval and a variance for building coverage to realign lot lines at property located at Block 41.05, Lot 69 and 70, commonly known as 4138 Ocean Drive, Avalon, New Jersey.

Corey J. Gilman, Esquire of the law office of Josephson, Wilkinson & Gilman, appeared on behalf of the applicant and explained the nature of the application to the Board.  Mr. Gilman reminded the Board that the applicant had previously appeared at the July 8, 2014 meeting requesting similar relief.  After receiving an objection from a neighbor, the applicant requested that the matter be tabled and since that time the applicant has revised his plans.  

Mr. Gilman called Harold Noon of GeoSurv New Jersey, LLC, a professional planner and professional land surveyor, who testified from his plan of minor subdivision consisting of two sheets dated March 24, 2014 and last revised August 21, 2014 which were received by the Board and incorporated as fact.  Mr. Noon testified that existing Lot 70 is currently 6700 sq ft with a duplex constructed on it.  Lot 69 is 4500 sq ft and has a single family dwelling constructed on same.  This lot, however, is undersized.  The revised plans now submitted to the Board take a 500 sq ft portion of Lot 70 and conveys it to Lot 69 so that Lot 69 will have a total of 5000 sq ft and will now be a fully conforming lot.  Mr. Noon testified that plans actually before the Board evidence a 200 sq ft portion that was intended to be conveyed to the owner of Lot 69.  However, that arrangement has not been formalized and, as such, the additional 200 sq ft piece will remain with Lot 70 which will now contain 6200 square feet.

Based upon the reconfiguration of Lot 70, which will now be a smaller lot, building coverage on that lot increases to 29% where 27% is permitted.  That is the variance relief requested by the applicant.  Mr. Noon testified that this is a unique situation, one that may not exist anywhere else in the Borough.  He testified, however, that in his opinion there is no detriment to the neighbors, there is a benefit in that Lot 69 is now fully conforming and that the relief requested can be granted without substantial detriment to the public good and without substantially impairing the intent and purpose of the zoning plan and zoning ordinance.  He further testified that it is important to note that no additional lots or structures are anticipated.
Mr. Gilman spoke to the concerns raised by the Board at its July 8, 2014 meeting.  He noted that in 1996, the owners of Lot 70 had obtained variances for lot coverage for the duplex on that property.  He acknowledged that the building coverage will now be increased although the building coverage variance is smaller than the building coverage request at the July 8, 2014 meeting.  

Mr. Noon testified that based upon the revised plan, Lot 70 is only 257 sq ft over building coverage.  The structure on Lot 69 which has the single family dwelling has a 1280 sq ft footprint where they could have a 1350 sq ft footprint.  

Mr. Gilman advised the Board that his client has been negotiating with the owner of Lot 68 for the purchase of the 200 sq ft portion of Lot 70.  Mr. Gilman marked as Exhibit A-1, a letter dated September 12, 2014 to Ms. Farrell, the owner of Lot 68, offering to sell the 200 sq ft parcel for approximately $23,744.00.  
Chairman Hensel raised the issue of the deed restriction on Lot 69 which limits development on Lot 68 to a single family dwelling until such time as the lot would conform to all zoning requirements for other uses.  This restriction could only be lifted by the Borough of Avalon Planning/Zoning Board or its successor.  Mr. Gilman opined that based upon the proposed subdivision, the lot now conforms and that deed restriction could be lifted.  He noted that lifting the deed restriction was requested in his notice.  
Upon questioning from the Board, Mr. Noon acknowledged that Lot 70 is now proposed at 6200 square feet.  The new building coverage is 28.5% and the new floor area ratio is 0.655%.  Joseph Maffei, Board Engineer, testified from his review memorandum of November 12, 2014.  He stated that the applicant must now revise their zoning schedule based upon the new 6200 sq ft of Lot 70 but that the front yard and side yard setbacks for Lot 69 must be revised.  He stated that he was satisfied that the applicable waivers could be granted by the Board.  

The matter was open to the public at which time the following members of the public came forth:

1.
Mary Farrell, the owner of Lot 68, appeared, was sworn and testified that she had no difficulty with the development of a single family dwelling on Lot 69; however, if a duplex was to be constructed on same, she would object to that application.  

2.
Martha Wright of 639 7th Avenue, appeared, was sworn and testified in opposition to the application noting that this is a difficulty when someone builds a very large house on an individual lot.

Chairman Hensel then polled the Board at which time the Board commented on the impractical new configuration of Lot 70.  The configuration is bad planning and would be a detriment to the neighborhood.  They noted that the proposed subdivision causes the structure on Lot 70 to become more non-conforming and that the benefits accruing to Lot 69 do not outweigh the detriment to Lot 70.  The Board found that the applicant did not sustain their burden of proof with regard to the variance relief.
At this time, Solicitor Marcolongo requested a motion in the affirmative to grant the application for minor subdivision approval for the realignment of lot lines together with variance for building coverage for Lot 70, granting the necessary submission waivers, and the removal of the deed restriction on Lot 69 with the condition that the applicant complies with Mr. Maffei’s review memorandum and that the plans be revised to evidence that the 200 sq ft portion of Lot 70 would remain with Lot 70 which would now be 6200 square feet.  A motion was made to approve by Ms. Rhoads, seconded by Dr. Reynolds, however, the motion was denied by an 8-1 vote.  

Chairman Hensel noted that the Board Secretary had received a letter dated November 3, 2014 from Code Enforcement Official, Paul Short requesting amendments to Chapters 26 and 27 regarding the dewatering of pools during construction.  Mr. Short suggested modifications to Chapters 26 and 27.  Chairman Hensel asked Board Engineer, Joseph Maffei to speak to Mr. Short and work with Solicitor Marcolongo and Zoning Officer, Jeff Hesley regarding proposed language.

Chairman Hensel commented that four of the Avalon Board Members had attended the most recent League of Municipalities meeting in Atlantic City.  He noted that the Borough of Avalon ‘s Green Team received congratulations for its work and noted that the Green Team’s work provides fertile ground for the Borough to obtain grants in the future.  He further noted that the Oyster Creek Nuclear Power Plant would be closing in 2019 and that energy issues would be even more important in the future.  The issue of solar panels would be coming before the Board more often and that zoning ordinance changes may be necessary.  He further commented on windmills in Atlantic City and at the Cape May Coast Guard Base.  

The matter was open to the public for public comment at which time Sally Davis of 42nd Street, Avalon noted that she has obtained new solar panels on her house, specifically, she rents her roof for the placement of panels for a period of twenty years and is very pleased with the results to date.  

A motion was made to adjourn at 9:05 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted,







/s/Dean R. Marcolongo







Dean R. Marcolongo, Esquire
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